MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 23RD NOVEMBER AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor R McIlroy
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, G Hartin, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/24:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, McAllister, McCambridge and C McShane.
Chairman’s Business
Flooding at Layde Road, Cushendall
Councillor McMullan stated that there had been flooding at Layde Road, Cushendall and that part of the pathway to the beach behind the playground had been affected.  He informed members that there had been a collapse of a drainage facility and asked that the HTS would look into this.
This was agreed.

Flooding in Ballinasloe

Councillor McMullan asked that a letter be sent to the Mayor of Ballinasloe to offer Council’s sympathies on the recent flooding and to offer any help which may be required.

This was agreed.

Councillor Harding stated that she would like a letter to be sent to Roads Service, in relation to flooding, to request that they examine roads in the district when called out and whilst they were water logged to allow them to properly access any problems.

This was agreed.

Traffic calming gateways for Barnish School, Ballyvoy
Councillor Graham stated that he would like to ask for Council’s support to write to Roads Service to request lighting and traffic calming measures for the road outside Barnish School, Ballyvoy.

Councillor P McShane stated that he had listed this item under any other business.  He stated that he wanted a letter to be sent to Roads Service requesting traffic calming gateways for Barnish School, Ballyvoy as soon as possible.  He stated that a precedent had been set already for this action at Glenariff and that it needed to be completed at Ballyvoy as he felt that it was an accident waiting to happen.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to Roads Service to request traffic calming gateways for Barnish School, Ballyvoy as soon as possible.

Attempted act of terrorism
Councillor McConaghy stated that he hoped that Council would be unanimously against the attempted terrorist act in Fermanagh at the weekend.  He stated that those people were attempting to take Northern Ireland backwards.

Councillor McIroy agreed with these comments.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would also wish to condemn the death threat to one of the Moyle Councillors on the Policing Board.

Road Surfacing at Leyland Farm, Ballycastle

At Councillor P McShane’s request it was agreed to write to Roads Service to ask that the road leading into Leyland Farm be completed as this had been requested six months ago with no resolution.
09/24:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26th October 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26th October 2008 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26th October 2009 be adopted.”

09/24:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24 NOVEMBER 2008

There were no matters arising for discussion.
09/24:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McIlroy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2006/0358/F  Mr T Cooke, 10 Ferngrove, Portrush, BT56 8QS.  Location, no 135 – 137 Main Street (The Oak House) Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of listed building to 4 no apartments & demolition of outbuildings to create 2 no apartments and landscaping.

E/2006/0363/L  Mr T Cooke, 10 Ferngrove, Portrush, BT56 8SQ.  Location, The Oak House, 135 – 137 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of listed building The Oak House into 4 apartments and alteration of front and rear façade and roof.

E/2007/0340/F  H & M Properties, C/O Kevin Cartin Architects Ltd, Unit 5 Belmont Office Park, 232 – 240 Belmont Road, Belfast, BT4 2AW.  Location, Mossside PS, Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed demolition of existing PS and outbuilding and erection of 6 no semi-detached dwellings, 6 no townhouses and 4 no duplex dwellings with associated parking and landscaping (Re-advertisement)

E/2007/0354/F  Mr S Creith, C/O Moore Design, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location, off Eagry Park, Bushmills (East of 24 to 42 Eagry Park)  Proposed alterations to approved housing development to incorporate additional 10 no dwellings.  Change of house types – 10 apartments, 10 terraced dwellings, 1 detached dwelling and alterations to private streets determination.
Ms McMath outlined eight letters of representation.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2008/0094/RM Mr S Sweeney, C/O Studiorodgers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, lands at the corner of Priestland Road and Craigaboney Road, located between no 17 and no 19 Priestland Road, Bushmills.  Proposed phase 3 of residential development including 33 townhouses, associated car parking and landscaping.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to failure to provide a quality residential environment.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he failed to understand phase 1 was up and phase 2 had commenced and now phase 3 had been delayed.  He informed members that this was the only building work ongoing in Bushmills during the recession.  He stated that there had not been any consultation.

Ms McMath stated that the decision had not been made quickly and that there had been discussions with the team and agent but that there had been no acceptable solution and therefore there was a recommendation to refuse.
Councillor McIlroy requested a deferral for one month for additional information to be provided.
This was agreed.

E/2008/0270/F  Mr & Mrs I McKay, C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 65 – 67 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AN.  Location, 226 – 228 Whitepark Road, Lisnagunogue, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of 2 existing dwellings and provision of new 2 storey dwelling with integrated double garage.

Ms McMath outlined the three letters of representation.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to this application and that it was recommended for approval.

Councillor McConaghy declared an interest in this application and stated that he was an objector to the planning application.

Councillor McConaghy raised objections including loss of light and view, lack of notification, extension beyond the development line and verbal abuse and intimidation.  He invited any Councillors or staff who wished to see this development to come to his house to see first hand.
Councillor Blaney stated that he had witnessed this and that he felt that it was a disgrace.

After further discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the application be deferred for one month and Council write to the Divisional Planning Manager to request a Site Meeting.”

This was agreed.

E/2008/0284/RM Mr & Mrs J G McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy.  Location, lands 90m north of 162 Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed 2 storey dwelling and garage.
E/2008/0327/F Henderson Group, 9 Hightown Avenue, Newtownabbey.  Location, 22 -36 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing filing station with erection of new build petrol filling station.
E/2009/0007/F  Mr McCormick, C/O Agent.  Location, 260m NE of 133 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed free range poultry house for 25,000 birds max.

E/2009/0058/O  Mr J McAuley, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Duncarbit, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location 20m south of 99 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed dwelling on a farm and detached garage.

E/2009/0059/O  Mr McAuley, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Duncarbit, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54 6QE.  Location, 60m SE of 97a Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed dwelling on a farm and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0157/F  Mr B Cochrane, C/O Thomas McDowell, 25A Dowgry Road, Clough, Ballymena, BT44 9SB.  Location, 80 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of 3 storey dwelling to ground floor shop with duplex 3 bedroom apartment over.

E/2009/0165/L  Mr B Cochrane, 29 Main Street, Bushmills, BT57 8QA.  Location, 80 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of three storey dwelling to ground floor shop with duplex three bedroom apartment over.
Ms McMath stated that the above two applications were recommended for refusal due to the site lying within the Bushmills Conservation Area and the building being listed.

Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting to provide further information.

This was agreed.

Ms McMath stated that as this was a design issue she would advise that NIEA and Historic Buildings would be in attendance.

E/2009/0167/O  Mr W Blaney, C/O Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, adjacent to 2 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed farm dwelling.
E/2009/0220/F  Mr I Carleton, The Brooks, 201 Straid Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XW.  Location, 201 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed single storey lean-to garage at side of dwelling.

E/2009/0237/F  Mr & Mrs W McCaughey, 37B Ballymacvea Road, Ballymena, BT42 3NH.  Location, 700m north of 139 Ballinlea Road.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
E/2009/0251/F  McQuillan Gaelic Athletic Club, 14-18 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HA.  Location, approximately 88m SW of entrance to clubhouse (in SW most corner of carpark) at McQuillan GAC 14-18 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed development relates to the installation of a wind turbine at a Gaelic Athletic Club.  Turbine will be 15m high.

E/2009/0274/F  Mr M B McQuaig, 437 Clarkston Road, Muirend, Glasgow, G44 3LL.  Location, 115m NE of Mount Grand Church Quarter Rathlin Island.  Proposed demolition of existing abandoned dwelling.  Construction of replacement 3 bedroom single storey retirement dwelling.
E/2009/0276/O  Mrs A Darragh, C/O Planning & Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6JG.  Location, north and adjacent to Glens of Antrim Spring Water Torr Road.  Proposed cottage.

There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2009/0303/O  Mr & Mrs O Neill, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 22 Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for five detached dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that the above application was recommended for refusal due to prematurity, being designated as a local landscape area, being no over-riding reasons why this development is essential in this rural location, lack of integration, detrimental change in rural character, mar of the distinction between the defined settlement limit of Ballycastle and the surrounding countryside and failure to demonstrate satisfactory access.
Councillor P McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the application for one month.

E/2009/0307/O  Mr D J McKinley, 8 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6PU.  Location, on land approx 50m SE of 16 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballyvoy.  Proposed site for farm dwelling.

E/2009/0322/O  Mr J Laverty, 39 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy7, BT53 8TA.  Location, adjacent to 8 The Park, Armoy.  Proposed site for infill building in vacant site between existing dwellings.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications deferred from Previous Meeting
E/2007/003/F  Mr J Murray, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D the Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AQ.  Location, rear of Main Street, Waterfoot.  Proposed housing development, 7 dwellings.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for approval due to failure to provide sufficient information to determine this application and failure to provide a quality residential environment.
Councillor McMullan stated that there had been a breakdown in communication and that there was new information.  
Ms McMath stated that she would hold the application for seven days and that she would await the information being submitted to the office.  She informed members that if this information had no bearing on the decision she would then issue a refusal.

E/2007/0415/O  Mr B Taggart, C/O David McKinley, 16 Tarlum Road, Omagh, BT78 5QQ.  Location, site to the rear of and 80m west north west of 81 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/20070449/F  Mr & Mrs A McAllister, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Proposed conversion of dwelling into 2 self-contained apartments and erection of detached 2 storey dwelling to rear of site.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design in conservation, failure to provide a quality residential environment and unsatisfactory access arrangements.
E/2007/0450/D  Mr & Mrs A McAllister, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SG.  Location, 9 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of 2 storey detached dwelling and replacement with 4 self-contained apartments.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design in conservation and unacceptable demolition.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

E/2008/0113/O  Mr T Harvey, 27 Main Street, Waterfoot, Location, 25m north of 16 Glenariff Road, Glenariff.  Proposed site for single dwelling. 

E/2009/0018/F  CMcDonnell, C/O Agent. Location, 94m SE from 3 Glassmullan Road, Glenariff.  Proposed new free range poultry house for 19,000 birds max.
E/2009/0106/RM  Mr F Bailey, 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Location, site adjacent to 6 Hazeldene Drive, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling.

E/2009/0171/O  C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, land adjacent to 5 Coolkeeran Road, Ballymoney.  Proposed new dwelling and detached garage.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that a date would be arranged for the office meeting and that this could be held in Coleraine.
09/24:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the HEE, Councillor McIlroy welcomed the Acting Environmental Health Manager (AEHM) to the meeting to deliver the report.
The AEHM outlined items in the report which were for information, including Inspection Figure, Responsible Dog Ownership School Workshops and School Fireworks Seminars.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”
09/24:05
PRESENTATION FROM MR ROBERT WHITE, GROUP CHIEF BUILDING

CONTROL OFFICER


Councillor McIlroy welcomed Mr White to the meeting.

Mr White thanked members and stated that this would be the last report that he would deliver to Council.  He thanked members of the Group Committee for their work over the years and for all their support in developing the system.
He outlined some information on Building Control workloads and how the workload and fee income had reduced.  He stated that he urged Council to protect their staff as this income would increase again.  He stated that previously staff had absorbed the increases in demand.
Mr White referred to the development of the Building Regulations and informed members that through many changes in regulations development and training for staff had been facilitated.  He stated that this would continue over the next few years in the attempt to find a zero carbon building.

He stated that Building Control Staff were highly trained and able to assist in other technical matters.  He stated that computer systems had been installed and that work was being carried out to merge and combine the work of the Councils.

Mr White referred to Building Practices, Performance Indicators and main activities and the Building Control convention which was well supported.

He stated that the future of building control he hoped would be kept under local government monopoly.  He stated that this would require the commitment of elected representatives and support to keep the function as a local authority process.

Mr White stated that he would like to thank members for their support and informed members that he valued the relationship he had with the elected members and hoped that the links would continue to go from strength to strength.

Councillor McIlroy thanked Mr White and stated that he was always very welcome and that he was sorry to hear that he was retiring.  He informed members that he had been coming to Council for a long number of years and that he had always been very precise and efficient.  He stated that on behalf of Council he would like to congratulate him for his work in Building Control and wished him many more years of good health.
Members agreed with these comments.

09/24:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Safety of Sports Grounds (NI) Order 2006

The HBC stated that safety of people attending major sporting events was obviously of great importance.  He informed members that a number of major incidents occurred in England and Scotland in the latter half of the last century, resulting in major loss of life and numerous injuries to spectators.  He informed members that these disastrous events included those at Ibrox and Hillsborough, where people were crushed, and at Bradford where a fire in a spectator stand caused many deaths and injuries.  He stated that between 1960 and 1990 there were 27 such incidents, resulting in 226 deaths and 1700+ injuries.

The HBC stated that as a result of the public enquiries into these events, various pieces of legislation were enacted.  He informed members that these included the Safety of Sports Grounds Act 1975, the Sporting Events (Control of Alcohol) Act 1985, the Fire Safety and Safety of Places of Sport Act 1987 and Football Spectators Act 1989.

He stated that none of these Acts applied to sports grounds in Northern Ireland.  He informed members that generally, sports grounds here did not have the capacity to accommodate the large numbers common at events in Great Britain and the same problems of ensuring spectator safety had not arisen.

He stated however, following a public consultation entitled “Policy Proposal on New Legislation for Safety at Sports Grounds in Northern Ireland” carried out in mid-2004, the Department of Culture, Arts & Leisure decided to introduce legislation to require sports grounds here to have safety certificates.  He stated that the legislation, and the safety certification scheme, was based on the legislation and procedures already operating in Great Britain.

He informed members that the legislation that was introduced is the Safety of Sports Grounds (NI) Order 2006.
The HBC outlined the four main parts of the order and stated that there would be full implementation by the end of the year for sports grounds having an assessed spectator capacity of more than 5,000 or grounds containing a stand or stands each of which has accommodation for 500 or more spectators.  He stated that Council would have a duty to enforce the order and authorise officers to carry out various functions in enforcing the order.

The HBC stated that there were no such grounds in Moyle but that there would be four venues under the new cluster council.

Councillor McMullan stated that this would mean that GAA grounds would be paying the same as major soccer grounds.  He stated that one was amateur and one professional.

Mr White stated that the cost for a certificate would be the same £200.  In reply to Councillor McMullan he informed members that Sports NI applied figures for criteria for the size of grounds.
In reply to Councillor P McShane, Mr White stated that there was some funding available to allow clubs to bring their grounds up to standard.  He informed members that this could involve substantial expenses.

Church Street, Bushmills

Councillor Graham asked that the HBC look into Health and Safety aspects of a structure which had been previously identified in Church Street, Bushmills.  He informed members that children had been playing there and that windows had been flapping in and out.
Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that this was an eyesore and should not be allowed to stay.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HBC and HEE would look into Health and Safety aspects of the structure identified by Councillors Graham and McConaghy at Church Street, Bushmills.
Bellisk Park, Cushendall
Councillor McMullan enquired if the HBC or HEE could bring any legislation to bear on the situation at Bellisk Park, Cushendall.  He informed members that part of the development had not been fenced off properly and that this was dangerous for children playing in the estate and also was encouraging dumping.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HBC and HEE would look into ground at Bellisk Park, Cushendall which Councillor McMullan had requested be fenced off.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”


09/24:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
RPA - PWC  Economic Appraisal

The HDS stated that as members were aware, Price Waterhouse Coopers had carried out an Economic Appraisal on an operating model for the ‘preferred option’ vision. 

She informed members that a summary of this very substantial document was attached at and that this set out the main characteristics of the model. She informed members that the executive summary was circulated to members at a previous meeting.  

The HDS outlined the most radical changes proposed by the appraisal including; 

the establishment of a central Business Services Organisation (BSO) The purpose of which to centralise support services such as ICT Services, Payroll, Finance, Procurement and HR. She stated that it was being suggested that this should be established as a Mandatory Joint Committee of all 11 new councils meaning that it would be a stand-alone organisation with its own staff. A single Waste Disposal Authority (WDA) with the aim of adding value to future procurement and contract management.  A new Local Government Association.  An enhanced role for the Northern Ireland Audit Office, including a performance Management Framework where all the new Councils performance would be measured and reported on.  A new role for the NI Commissioner for Complaints (Ombudsman) would be to provide independent assurance of elected members against an agreed Code of Ethics.  

The HDS stated that a draft response to the main issues raised in the report would be circulated at the meeting and that the Transition Committee were also holding a workshop on the 23rd of November to consider their response. 
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That this decision be left to the members of the Transition Committee.”
On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

After discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That Council should not to accept the Single Waste Disposal Authority.”
On a vote being taken there were four votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.
Biomass Energy Plant at Glenavy, Antrim

The HDS stated that Recent EU legislation prohibits the spreading of poultry litter on farmland which had always been the primary means of disposal for the poultry processing industry in NI and landfill was now prohibitively expensive. 

She informed members as Council were no doubt aware the poultry industry was a substantial employer and unless a viable solution to this problem could be found then the industry and its associated jobs would be placed at considerable risk. 

The HDS stated that Ballymena Borough Council had written informing us that they had received a number of presentations regarding the erection of a Biomass Energy Plant in Glenavy, Antrim. 
She informed members that this project was known as ‘Rose Energy Ltd’ and was a new joint-venture company between O’Kane Poultry, Moy Park and Glenfarm. Between these companies they employ around 6,000 people plus numerous producers/growers were dependent on their processing plants. 

The HDS stated that the project was energy from waste using poultry litter and meat and bonemeal as input materials. She informed members that it provided a feasible, affordable solution to the legislative requirement to desist from spreading poultry litter on land.

The HDS stated that when completed it would provide up to 50% + of  Northern Ireland’s non-wind renewable energy target

She informed members that a planning application had been lodged for the Rose Energy project and there was some concern that anything less than full planning permission could have a serious economic impact. She stated that with this in mind Ballymena BC were seeking a meeting with the Minister in order to lobby in favour of the project and they had written inviting Moyle District Council to nominate representatives who would be willing to join this delegation. 
The HDS stated that she had also circulated correspondence from Communities Against the Lough Neagh Incinerator with their views on the proposed incinerator.

After discussion,

Councillor McDonnell proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That Moyle Council should not become involved.”
Councillor Graham stated that there were so many people in the Moyle area with big turkey houses and that he felt that Council should back this initiative.  He stated that it was needed as there was more and more unemployment.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That Council support the planning application by Rose Energy Ltd.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were five votes in favour of and six against the amendment which was lost.
Councillor Graham stated that this was a sad day for the farming community.

Councillor McConaghy stated that Council had decided to take no action, not that they were against it.

Peace III Programme 1(a) Leadership, Citizenship & Good Relations Programme for Councillors

The HDS stated that the Peace III programme (1a) aimed to challenge attitudes towards sectarianism and racism, supporting conflict resolution and mediation at the local community level and increasing Councillors’ contribution to improving trust and tolerance.

She informed members that it also offered a safe, open and honest opportunity for communication to take place between elected representatives about their role in peace-building and would be particularly valuable for those who hoped to be active in the new Administration.

The HDS stated that it was agreed by Council in June that Councillors Newcombe, M Black, Graham, Blaney and McIlroy would be nominated to participate in the Peace III Programme, with training commencing in late September.

She informed members that subsequently Councillor Graham has had to withdraw from the Programme which left a space for Moyle District Councillors to fill. She stated that should no Councillor from Moyle be able to fill the space then it would be offered by the Peace III Consortium to another Council. 
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,

“That Councillor McConaghy replace Councillor Graham on the Peace III Programme 1 (a) Leadership, Citizenship & Good Relations Programme for Councillors.”

On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

Tesco – Leyland Road Site

The HDS stated that following Council’s meetings with representatives of Tesco and Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce regarding the proposed Tesco store at Leyland Road Ballycastle, a follow up meeting was held between the Chairperson, Officers and Tesco representatives. 

She informed members that at this meeting the Tesco representatives were asked to fully appraise the site at Station Road Ballycastle which was suggested as an alternative to the Leyland Road site, as it was felt that this would be more beneficial being closer to the town centre. 

The HDS stated that a detailed reply setting out the reasons why this site was unsuitable for their purposes has been received and was attached at Appendix 3.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he had not been aware of this meeting but that the Chairperson had been present along with officers, Chamber of Commerce and Tesco Representatives.
The Clerk stated that officers were neutral on this issue and that the meeting was to try to reach some middle ground.
Councillor McIlroy stated that it was important that Council were not portrayed as unsupportive of Tesco coming to Ballycastle.
The HDS stated that this was not the case.
Halloween Fireworks Display

The HDS stated that the Council’s annual Halloween Fireworks display was held on Saturday 31st October at Ballycastle seafront. She informed members that over the years this free family event had increased in popularity with the public, and this year was no exception, with many comments received from the public about the fantastic fireworks display.  She informed members that the entertainment provided at the seafront prior to the arrival of the Fancy Dress parade and the fireworks display also added to the evenings festivities. 
Councillor M Black congratulated staff on their efforts and stated that this event was bigger than ever.

Councillors Newcombe and McIlroy agreed with these comments.

Councillor McMullan enquired about using staff for other community festivals.

The HDS stated that the difference was that the Halloween activities were Council promoted.  She stated that there would not be the resources to use staff for other festivals.

Senior Citizens Christmas Events Grant Scheme

The HDS stated that guidelines and application forms for this new grant scheme were issued to all community groups held on the Council database. She informed members that twenty seven applications were received from a wide range of groups and assessed by the Community Grants Assessment Panel. She stated that all of these applications were deemed eligible subsequent to the receipt of any outstanding supporting documentation.
The HDS stated that in order to offer support to all applications from a total budget of £3000, it was recommended that each group’s award be reduced by approximately 50% of their eligible requested costs.  She outlined the recommended awards to a total value of £2,997.50.

After discussion

Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council approve Grant awards to each application for the Senior Citizens Christmas Events Grant Scheme as detailed in the Report.”
Terms of Reference for the Lammas Fair

The HDS stated that she wished to clarify the issue surrounding the Terms of Reference for the Lammas Fair.  She informed members that confusion had crept in with some talk of £50,000 being set aside for this project.  She informed members that no money had been set aside and that Council would be considering this at the rates meeting.  She stated that if successful, Council could achieve 75% match funding.
Councillor P McShane stated that there was great opposition to spending £50,000 on the Lammas Fair.  He stated that it was felt that the people who had worked on the Lammas Fair should be consulted in this project, he stated that the expertise sought was already in existence in and around Ballycastle.

Councillor M Black stated that the local people should be included as one of the main stakeholders and called upon for their opinion.  She stated that the aim was to develop the fair and create more of a festival atmosphere.
Councillor P McShane stated that the residents of Fairhill Street had to be considered.  He informed members that they had been long suffering with the effects of anti-social behaviour and damage to their properties.

The HDS stated that any comments could be passed to her regarding the Lammas Fair review.  She stated that this was part of the Corporate Plan and a massive project with many issues to be resolved.

The Northern Ireland Regional Food Programme 

The HDS stated that the Northern Ireland Regional Food Programme was administered by DARD to promote quality regional food and increase its consumption within Northern Ireland, Republic of Ireland and Great Britain. She informed members that the programme aimed to encourage all sectors of the agri-food industry to work together and provide financial assistance for eligible activities. 

She stated that the Menu of Moyle was an agri-food initiative that encouraged local eating establishments to use local produce and in doing so promote what was made or grown in the Moyle area.  She informed members that looking towards RPA and the amalgamation of councils, a funding application had been submitted to DARD Regional Food Programme to develop the Menu of Moyle initiative by aiming to expand some aspects of the programme to reach all food producers in the Moyle, Limavady, Coleraine and Ballymoney regions. She stated that if the application was successful, the outputs that were expected included; a new local producers directory, investment in the development of the website, local food workshops and local seasonal menu recipe cards. She stated that match funding of 50% for the initiative was expected to be in the region of £14,075 that would be drawn from the Economic Development budget. 

The HDS stated that information regarding the outcome of the funding application would be brought to a future council meeting. 
Councillor P McShane stated that this kind of scheme was run very successfully in Cork with a fantastic return.  He informed members that he hoped that the initiative would be well supported in the new Council.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
09/24:08
INTERIM REPORT BY THE TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Interim Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.  In the absence of the HTS, the Clerk delivered the report.
The Clerk stated that invites to tender for Phase 2 of the Ballycastle CCTV Contract were advertised on 8th October 2009. He informed members that the return date was 30th October 2009 and five tenders were returned. The HTS stated that the proposed scheme would be an addition to the existing system with new and additional cameras installed to cover an area from the top of Castle Street to the Sea Front. He informed members that the main controls would also be moved to the PSNI station so that there would be greater control of the cameras.  The Clerk stated that details of the tender comparison report was attached in Appendix 1 and a summary of returns were tabled. He stated that a budget of £20,000 was allocated to this scheme but the enhanced system offered by the lowest tenderer showed excellent value for money.

After discussion, it was agreed that Wired Up Security would be appointed to complete Phase 2 of CCTV Contract for £24,294.10 plus vat.

09/24:09
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR ON BAYVIEW ROAD


(Requested by Councillor M Black)


Councillor M Black stated that this issue had been discussed with various departments including PSNI, DRD and Councillors etc.  She stated that this had been ongoing for a long period of time and that it was time for Council to have a serious debate on this issue.


After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be held with Ballycastle Councillors, DPP, Head of Technical Services, PSNI and a representative from Roads Service to discuss anti-social behaviour at Bayview Road, Ballycastle.


Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.
09/24:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Housing Forum.  To be held on 1st December 2009 at La Mon House Hotel, Belfast

After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Councillor Blaney would be nominated to attend the NIHE Housing Forum.”


LGSC Disability Champions – Employability Seminar

After discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,



“That Councillors McMullan and Graham would be nominated to attend the LGSC Disability Champions - Employability Seminar.”
Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

09/24:10 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
09/24:11
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

09/24:12
Correspondence
Department of the Environment, The Local Government (Contracts) Regulations (NI) 2010
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 4th November from Northern Ireland Water in reply to Council’s letter regarding flooding at Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 4th November 2009 from Northern Ireland Electricity regarding how to cope with interruptions to electricity supplies

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 9th November 2009 from Ballymena Borough Council regarding Castle Tower School, Ballymena

After discussion, it was agreed that the support of the Council would be given to Ballymena Borough Council in its campaign for the Castle Tower School, Ballymena
Letter dated 11th November 2009 from the Planning Service regarding application E/2007/0072/F
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 12th November 2009 from the Planning Service regarding application E/2007/0278/F

This letter was noted.

Email circulated requesting support for the Heart of the Glens Landscape Partnership Scheme

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would give a letter of support for the Heart of the Glens Landscape Partnership Scheme for middle Glens funding.

The meeting concluded at 21:33pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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23rd November 2009

